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Sensory Overload at Lobster Tour
A parade of fine Jaguars, quaint towns, spectacular ocean views, fall foliage and seafood lunch at 
a restaurant by an historic lighthouse. Yes, that’s JANE’s autumn Lobster Tour along the Maine 
and New Hampshire seacoast. For the full report and more wonderful photos see pages 12-15. 

Photo by Bonnie Getz.
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continued on next page

President’s Update Jim Sambold, JANE President

A Great Series of Autumn Events

It seems as if it was only yesterday that I was sitting down to 
write the last update.  October has been another extremely 
busy month and seems to have accelerated us even faster 
to the year end close.  

Our driving events started off with a beautiful autumn day 
on Sunday the 11th for a coastal tour along the scenic 
New Hampshire and Maine seacoast, ending up at Fox’s 
Lobster House in York, Maine.  Several stops along the 
drive provided some great photo opportunities (see website 

or other pages in this issue) and fellowship. Our final destination provided one of the most scenic backdrops 
along the Maine coast, with the Nubble Lighthouse a mere 500 yards away. I would like to express sincere 
thanks to Howard and Joanne Kalet for stepping up and organizing this fun event.

Immediately following the Lobster Tour, on Monday the 12th several members participated in the Columbus 
Day Parade in Revere, Massachusetts. I understand a good time was had by all in attendance. Our sister club, 
JCSNE, held their fall slalom on Sunday the 18th for the final sanctioned event of the year in our region. Hav-
ing attended several times over the past years, I know they always put on a great event and I would definitely 
recommend it for anyone looking for some additional track time.

Strong attendance supported our monthly meeting on the 28th, with Ed Avis and Mark Lenci presenting their 
plan for a fantastic road trip to Quebec City early next June. Ed and Mark both have put in a tremendous 
amount of effort to provide an interesting route and excellent accommodations. The hotel’s early registration 
deadline (for a 5 percent discount on the room rate) is November 30th and rooms are going fast, so if you 
have an interest in this event, make sure you contact the hotel soon so that you can be a part of this wonderful 
adventure. Complete information about the event is elsewhere in this issue of the Cat and also on the calendar 
of the JANE website, where online registration for the event is already available.

Our own Bruce Murray was the guest speaker at our October meeting, with a presentation on his dynamic 
1/3-scale XK120 working engine. Bruce is an extremely talented and gifted engineer, and this long-term, pas-
sionate project is certainly evident in his attention to detail and craftsmanship. Many members were in such 
awe of the precision detail and the process by which Bruce arrived at the current status of the engine that they 
stayed long after the meeting to ask many questions. Nearing completion, with only carburetors, manifold, 
and a few other things to go for completion, Bruce claims that he will not be building the car for the engine, 
but I suspect that he may go one step further with at least a scale chassis. This engine is definitely a work of 
art and deserves to be in a museum when it is finished.

There are only two more events before the end of the year, our November monthly meeting on Wednesday the 
18th (a week earlier than usual because of Thanksgiving the following week) and our Holiday Party on Sunday, 
December 6th. The Holiday Party is always a great time for us to close out the year with fun and fellowship, 
and this year’s will be no different. Jim and Crin Coull have made all the necessary arrangements for us to 
be at the Vesper Country Club once again.  The Holiday Party will also include our Annual General Meeting 
and provide you with the opportunity as a club member to vote on the slate of officers for 2016, so make sure 
that you go to the website and register early. My sincere thanks go out to Chuck Centore, Carl Hanson, and 
Dennis Eklof, the Nomination Committee, for putting together our slate of officers.
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The Coventry Cat is the official publication 
of the Jaguar Association of New England 
(JANE), a non-profit organization of Jag-
uar enthusiasts that is a regional chapter of 
the national Jaguar Clubs of North America 
(JCNA).  JANE is incorporated in the Common-
wealth of Massachusetts.

JANE Officers & Committee 
Chairs

President: Jim Sambold, 603-918-8795,  
xkjagnut@comcast.net

VP Events: Dean Saluti, 617-285-6565, 
djsaluti@aol.com         

VP Membership: Ed Avis, 207-737-8258, 
ed@avisfamily.com

Secretary: Bonnie Getz, 603-943-6400, 
nhbonnie@gmail.com

Treasurer: Don Holden, 603-673-8167,  
donholden@rcn.com

Concours: Jane Murray, 781-729-1886,  
mszahna@hotmail.com

Head Judge: Jim Sambold, 603-918-8795,  
xkjagnut@comcast.net

Slalom:  Richard Kosinski, 978-685-4111, 
richardkosinski@comcast.net 

Webmaster: Dennis Eklof, 508-878-9510,  
dennis.eklof@verizon.net

Traveler Contact: Gary Hagopian, 603-763-3093,
	 g.hagopian38@gmail.com

 Board Members
Michael Kaleel ● John Brady ● Alec Karys ● Marjorie Cahn 
Dennis Eklof ● Frank Grimaldi ● Rich Kosinski 		
Lauren MacCarthy ● David Moulton ● Jennifer Taylor 
Gus Niewenhous ●  Mike Axford ● Al Zanengo 

The Coventry Cat
Editor: Tracey Levasseur, 207-247-3385,			 

sharpei@sacoriver.net
Assistant Editor: Prebble Eklof, 617-877-5825,  

 prebble.eklof@verizon.net
Circulation: Barbara McLachlan, 508-947-0313,  

 bamclachlan@verizon.net
Send articles, info, and photos to:  

sharpei@sacoriver.net    -or- 
The Coventry Cat, 329 Ross Corner Rd, 
 Shapleigh, ME 04076

Advertising: Carl Hanson, 781-275-2707,  
chansonjag@aol.com

Display Advertising Rates 
An ad in The Coventry Cat currently reaches over 350 house-
holds with excellent demographics. Rates are on an annual 
basis (12 issues):

Business Card (Members)      $60 
                       (Non-members)               $120 
Quarter page                          $175 
Half page                                $325 
Full page                         $600 
Inside back cover               $1200 
Inside front cover               $1000 
Back cover half page		        $500

Visit JANE on the web at
www.j-a-n-e.org

JANE is also on facebook at
www.facebook.com/JagsNEWall

President’s Message continued

	 Welcome New Members

	

   

David	 Kurlan	     Westborough, MA   Looking
Ahmed	 Arnab	     Boston, MA	  
Frank	 Bajowski   Hampton, NH         2015 F-Type S Coupe

...And Former Members Who Rejoined
Curt	 Cronkite    East Granby, CT    1950 Mk V DHC, 1960 Mk II 3.8,
				            1960 Mk IX Saloon
David	 Sheafer	    Salisbury, MA	        2013 XF Supercharged

Jim

Our Events Committee will be meeting before the end 
of the year to put together our 2016 calendar, and we 
are looking for some new ideas for driving events, tech 
sessions, or destination locations that the club members 
will have an interest in. I encourage our new members 
if you have an idea for something please let me, John 
Brady, or Dean Saluti know, and we can even help con-
nect you with the necessary resources to make it happen.

As many of you will be in the process of putting your Cats 
away for the season, be safe, have fun, and I look for-
ward to seeing many of you at our next monthly meeting.
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Membership Ed Avis, VP Membership

Cheers,

Ed Avis

This year’s British Invasion is history, most of the leaves have fallen, people are making plans 
to put their beloved Jaguars in winter storage – and that means it’s time to start thinking about 
renewing your JANE membership for 2016.  You’ll receive a notice by mail in the next few 
weeks, but there’s no need to wait – you can renew online at the JANE website NOW (and 
save JANE the cost of sending you a renewal form)!  

Renewals are good for the entire 2016 season, AND if you renew by December 31st you’ll 
receive a $5 discount.  But wait, that’s not all – all current members who renew before Decem-

ber 31st will be entered in a drawing to win a refund of your basic membership ($60) for 2016!!  The winning 
name will be drawn at the JANE social meeting in January.

NOTE: New JANE members who joined after October 1st (or if I’ve told you your membership is good through 
2016) do NOT need to renew and are therefore not eligible for the refund.  JANE Board members and As-
sociate Members are also not eligible.

Dues also include membership in JCNA.  The dues structure is unchanged from 2015 and is outlined below:

$60         Full membership with online Coventry Cat (early renewal discount)
$65         Full membership with online Coventry Cat (after January 1st)

$75         Full membership with mailed Coventry Cat (early renewal discount)
$80         Full membership with mailed Coventry Cat (after January 1st)

$25         Associate membership with online Coventry Cat
$45         Associate membership with mailed Coventry Cat

----------------------
JANE IS GOING TO QUEBEC CITY IN JUNE 2016!!  Mark Lenci and I have visited Quebec City, toured 
prospective hotels and restaurants, and developed what we think will be a very interesting itinerary.  Online 
registration is now available on the JANE website.  Hotel discounts are available for those who make their 
reservations by November 30th.  See all the details in a separate article of this month’s issue.  
----------------------
Our membership continues to grow, although we’re still behind 2014 totals.  As of October 27th we had 284 
members / families.  Please do your part to recruit new members to keep JANE the largest JCNA-affiliated 
club in North America.

The Hotel Clarendon in Quebec City 
where JANE members will stay during 

the 2016 tour.
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Upcoming Events

The Wayside Inn is the oldest operating inn in the country and a Massa-
chusetts historic landmark, well worth a visit even separate from JANE’s 
monthly meetings there.  The Inn’s Old Bar is its oldest room, and it’s still 
in use today. On the evenings when we have our meetings at the Inn, 
you’ll always find members already gathered in the Old Bar well before 
dinner meetings begin at 7pm. It’s always the perfect gathering place to 
visit with fellow members. 

November Monthly Meeting
Wednesday, November 18, 7pm

Longfellow’s Wayside Inn, Sudbury, MA

Longfellow’s Wayside Inn

*	Routine	service	to	full	diagnostics	and	
rebuilds	of	all	British	and	European	late	
model	cars

*	Minor	project	work	to	full	concours-	
winning	restorations

*	Safe,	clean	and	dry	storage	
*	Consignment	sales	of	collectible	cars
*	Performance	improvements	for	street	use
*	Full	race	preparation,	track	support	and	
transport	of	all	foreign	and	domestic	
vintage	cars

Home of the Jaguar Racing XKEs
4 Holmes Road Tel. (413) 499-6000
Lenox, MA 01240 Fax (413) 499-6699

www.donovanmotorcars.com
info@donovanmotorcar.com

JANE Board of Directors Selections for 
2016

Officers With One-year Term
President: Jim Sambold  

Vice President Membership: Howard Kalet 
Vice President Activities: Dean Saluti

Treasurer: Don Holden
Secretary: Bonnie Getz  

Two Years Remaining 
John Brady (2) 

Dave Moulton (2)
Frank Grimaldi (2)

One Year Remaining 
Lauren MacCarthy (1)

Jennifer Taylor (1)
August (Gus) Niewenhous (1) 

Margie Cahn (1)
Aldo Cipriano (1) Replacing Alec Karys

Mike Axford (1) 

New BOD Members 2016 
Three-Year Terms

 Rich Kosinski -- Returning
 Dennis Eklof -- Returning

 Jane Murray -- New
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Upcoming Events

JANE’s 2015 Holiday Party 
 and Annual General Meeting 

 
Sunday, December 6, 2015 

Vesper Country Club 
185 Pawtucket Blvd. 

Tyngsboro, MA 01879 
 

Event Schedule 
3:00 - 4:00 pm - Cocktails (Cash Bar) 
4:00 - 5:30 - Annual General Meeting 

5:45 p.m. - Buffet Dinner  
After Dinner: Yankee Swap 

Bring a wrapped gift valued at least $25 to play the game. 

Silly hats are encouraged, dress is Business Casual (please, no jeans at Vesper) 

Directions 

From the North on Route 3: Take Exit 35 and at the bottom of the ramp turn right onto Route 113 East.  
You’ll go straight across the Merrimack River after about 1.3 miles.  Immediately after crossing the 
river, stay on Route 113.  Vesper is about 2 miles down on your right. 

From the South on Route 3: Take Exit 34 and at the bottom of the ramp turn right onto Westford Road.  
In about 0.8 mile, turn left onto Middlesex Road, and then take Route 113 East across the Merrimack 
River. Immediately after crossing the river, stay on Route 113.  Vesper is about 2 miles down on your 
right. 

Please consider registering and paying online no later than Monday, November 30.   
If you must pay by check, cut here and mail with your check to arrive no later than  

Monday, November 30, 2015. 
  

……………………………………………………………………………………………………… 

Member Name: ____________________________________________________ 

Guest Name(s): ____________________________________________________ 

Dinner per person $65.00  x  _____    Total _______

Make checks payable to JANE and mail to: Crin Coull, 2 Fox Run Road, Amherst, NH 03031
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Upcoming Events

Quebec City (and more)!

We are excited to announce that JANE will be making a 
trip to Quebec City at the beginning of June!  The city is 
designated as a UNESCO World Heritage Site and is the 
only walled city north of Mexico.

This event will have two parts. The first part is the “core 
trip,” four days in length. We arrive in Quebec City on 
Thursday afternoon, June 2, and depart on Sunday, June 
5. The second part of the event is an additional day in 
Quebec City for those who can stay a bit longer.

We have booked a block of rooms at a great hotel in the 
center of the old city. Ed Avis and Mark Lenci have visited 
the Hotel Clarendon (a private hotel – nothing to do with 
the U.S. Clarendon hotel chain) and found it and its staff 
simply delightful. They will make our visit something to 
remember. The hotel is offering a corporate room and 
executive room to club members for this event. There is a 5% discount for early booking (before December 1). The 
current exchange rate makes the cost of these rooms very attractive. 

Detailed Itinerary
June 2 (Thursday): Travel to Quebec City
•	 Route Option 1 – Rally from Waterville, Maine (highly recommended for those in eastern Massachusetts, 

New Hampshire, and Maine): 
	Mark and Ed strongly recommend this option for those who can depart from Maine. The drive is beautiful and 

fun for Jaguars. Mark and Ed have several activities planned along the drive, including lunch. The drive will go 
north from Waterville on US 201 and on into Canada.

	We will depart from Waterville at 9 AM.

	For those who wish to drive up to Waterville the night before, we will reserve a block of rooms at the Hampton 
Inn in Waterville. For those in Massachusetts, this nicely divides the trip to Quebec City into two approximately 
five-hour drives.

•	 Route Option 2 – Rally via Vermont
	This option is intended for those who would use I-91 to reach the Canadian border. 

	We will find a leader for this rally once we know who will be using 
this route.

•	Hotel Clarendon
	www.hotelclarendon.com,  57 rue Sainte-Anne, Vieux-Quebec, 
Quebec, 418-692-1511

	Two types of rooms are available at discounted rates. The price 
per night is shown in U.S. dollars at the current exchange rate (ap-
proximately $1.30 CAN - $1.00 USD)

•	Corporate Room - $145 ($138 early bird booking) plus taxes

•	Executive Room - $161 ($153 early bird booking) plus taxes

	Mark and Ed have visited the rooms and are confident you will be 
very happy with either type of room. The Executive Rooms are gen-

Old Quebec City

Executive room at the Hotel Clarendon
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erally corner rooms with more space and a wider view.

Please contact the hotel directly at 1-888-554-6001 to book your room. There are a limited number of execu-
tive rooms, so book early if you would like one of them.  When calling, identify yourself as a member of the Jaguar 
Association of New England  - Room Block-#423004. 
	A 5% discount is offered for booking before November 30.

	Those wishing to come early or stay later may book either 
June 1st or June 6th at the event price.

•	 3 PM – Target arrival time at the Hotel Clarendon in Que-
bec City
	The hotel has reserved the church parking lot immediately 

adjacent to the hotel for our cars during our visit. A private 
security guard will be present from 7 PM to 7 AM.

	We will do a private check-in and short welcome in the 
hotel upon arrival. 

	 5 to 7 PM – JANE welcome reception
	The reception will be in the Hotel Clarendon lounge and 

bar, reserved for our private use. 

	Hors d’oeuvres will be served.

	A “welcome to Quebec City” beverage coupon will be provided (red or white wine, soft drinks, gin, whisky, or beer)!

	Additional beverages can be purchased at the bar.

June 3 (Friday) – Old Quebec City 
•	 This day is dedicated primarily to exploring the old city of Quebec.  

•	 We will provide a general outline for an informal walking visit to explore the old city. Members can participate in 
any portions that they wish or explore on their own.

•	 There are boundless choices of places to dine for dinner. Event participants may make individual or small group 
arrangements.

June 4 (Saturday) – Fire up the Jaguars for a trip to Montmorency Waterfall and Ile d’Orleans 
•	 We will depart bright and early (8 AM) from the hotel for a 15-minute drive to the base of the Montmorency Wa-

terfall on the St Lawrence River. Those desiring to get a view from the top can take a cable car up.  Will Ed do 
the zip line across the gorge at the face of the waterfall – we’ll see!

•	 From the falls we will drive over the bridge to Ile d’Orleans and circle the island clockwise, stopping to visit the 
following:

o	 Wine tasting at Vignoble Domaine de la source a Marguerite. This winery has wines made from their own 
apples, pears, and grapes, including the unique Quebec ice wine. The ice wine is made from apples left 
on the trees until the winter temperature reaches -5 F. One-hundred frozen apples are needed to make 
a single .5L bottle of this delightful wine.

o	 Lookout tower at the eastern end of the island with a dramatic view of the St Lawrence River, Ile d’Orleans, 
and the mountainous shores of Quebec.

o	 Lunch at Le Moulin de St Laurent Restaurant (an old grist mill)

o	 Chocolate factory 

continued on page 10

Hotel Clarendon lounge and bar area
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o	 Wine tasting at Vignoble Ste-Petronille

•	 Return to the hotel about 5 PM

•	 6 PM (about) – Cocktail social and four-course dinner in a private room at the Hotel Clarendon.

o	 Cash bar available.

June 5 (Sunday) – Departure or an additional day
•	 Those who cannot stay another day may depart at any time.

•	 We will organize a private two-hour walking tour of the old city in the morning for those who desire to remain an 
additional day. The particular guide we have arranged has received rave reviews. This will be a small group of 
ten people maximum. If more people desire to participate, we will organize a second tour.

•	 We have a list of other suggested activities for the afternoon. Additionally, the hotel concierge seems eager to 
advise and help arrange any other type of activity members may be interested in.

June 6 (Monday) – Departure day
•	 Depart in the morning as desired.

Registration Event Fees:
We estimate the fee for this event (exclusive of your room reservation) will be $160 USD per person. This will cover: 
Three days parking and the private security guard at night, the Thursday afternoon welcome and reception, the Saturday 
night dinner, all gratuities, one beverage of your choice at the reception, rally plates, and event mugs/wine glasses, etc. 
 
Watch for further announcements about the trip and a signup link on the JANE webpage.

YOU WILL NEED A PASSPORT TO ENTER/LEAVE CANADA - MAKE SURE YOURS IS 
CURRENT!

PLEASE MAKE YOUR INDIVIDUAL RESERVATIONS WITH THE HOTEL CLARENDON at 1-888-554-6001 (5% discount 
for booking by November 30).  When calling the hotel ask to be booked under “Jaguar Association of New England - 
Block #423004”.  

The negotiated price per night is shown in US dollars at the current exchange rate
 (approximately $1.30 CAN - $1.00 USD)

•	 Corporate Room - $145 ($138 early bird booking) plus taxes
•	 Executive Room - $161 ($153 early bird booking) plus taxes

The JANE registration fee covers:

 - Thursday welcome reception with one beverage of your choice, hors d’oeuvres / canapés                             
   (and gratuity)

 - Saturday 4-course banquet with two bottles of wine per table (and gratuity)

 - Rally plates for each car

 - A souvenir JANE glass

 - Hotel parking and security for three nights (additional nights billed to individual accounts)

 - LOTS OF FUN!

continued from page 9
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JANE TOUR TO QUEBEC CITY: June 2 - 5, 2016

Registration and pre-payment due by May 15, 2016 

-------- Register on the JANE website or complete the following form -------- 

Attendees:

First Name _________________    Last Name _____________________ 

Email ______________________   Home Phone:___________________ Cell Phone: 
_____________ 

Street Address:_________________________________________ 

City / State __________________________________________  ZIP Code ______________ 

Home Club: ____________________________  JCNA Number _______________________ 

First Name _________________    Last Name _____________________ 

Email ______________________   Home Phone:________________ Cell Phone: _____________ 

Street Address:_________________________________________ 

City / State __________________________________________  ZIP Code ______________ 

Home Club: ____________________________  JCNA Number _______________________ 

                Total number of people attending ______ x $160 = $__________ 
             (see note on previous page for what’s covered by the registration event fee)  

What car(s) do you plan to take on this trip:

Year _____________  Make _____________  Model _________________ Style _____________ 

Year _____________  Make _____________  Model _________________ Style _____________ 

Year _____________  Make _____________  Model _________________ Style _____________ 

Payment by check only, made payable to “Ed Avis” and mailed to: 

Ed Avis 
252 Upper Pond Road 
Litchfield, ME 04350 
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Event Reports

JANE Lobster Tour

by Howard and Joanne Kalet, photos by Bonnie Getz & Jim Sambold

Twenty-nine JANE members and guests went on a tour of the New Hampshire and southern Maine Seacoast 
on October 11th, a beautiful sunny, mild day. The route started at our meeting point, the Portsmouth, New 
Hampshire, traffic circle liquor store, a convenient location for all needs, including bathroom facilities and an 
easy-to-find parking lot for our Jags. The tour was a 40-mile route of coastal and back roads.

The tour traversed along the northern New Hampshire Atlantic 
coastline in Rye, passing Odiorne State Park, Wallis Sands State 
Beach, and stopping at Rye Harbor State Park overlooking Rye 
Harbor. We had the opportunity to see the harbor at high tide, and 
yes, the tour guides lucked out on that one, since it’s so much more 
scenic than at low tide. We also saw the John Smith Memorial, for 
the first European to map and name New England, in 1614, the 
same John Smith who founded Jamestown in 1607. For Nat. Geo. 
Wicked Tuna buffs, the ship Pinwheel is based in Rye Harbor. Trevor 
was not there to greet us.

We then followed the coastal route along the ocean past Jenness 
State Beach, where surfers are often seen year round, and there are 

Top: Picturesque Rye Harbor. Above: David Young il-
lustrates the proper wardrobe for driving with the top 

down on an October day in northern New England.
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beautiful homes, many built with fantastic views of the ocean and with 
classic designs from a century ago. Next we passed by Fuller Gardens 
(a stop for another tour), and stopped at North Hampton State Beach, 
where we reversed our course for photographs with the ocean in the 
background at the Little Boars Head area of North Hampton. Thanks to 
Jim Sambold, who offered to stay behind to photograph our Jags at this 
scenic overlook. The course then wandered inland, passing Runnymede 
Farm, the home of Dancer’s Image, winner of the 1968 Kentucky Derby. 
The course traversed through the back roads of Rye, more horse farms, 
Brit Brats, and progressed toward New Castle.

Once in New Castle, we 
passed Wentworth by 
the Sea, a classic Mar-
riott hotel built in 1874 
and recently updated. Of 
course there is a classic 
marina and golf course on 
the grounds as well. New 
Castle is an old fishermen’s 
community with centuries-
old homes lining the winding road.

We wound our way into the oldest parts of Portsmouth for 
more fishermen homes and narrow streets, Prescott Park, and 
proceeding toward the Memorial Bridge. Here part of our tour 

had an extra treat, as the drawbridge went up and 
separated our group.  No, the tour guides did not plan 
on this “extra,” but all worked out in the end!

Off to Maine through Kittery, by the Naval Shipyard and 
nearby, Chauncey Creek Lobster Pound, which was our 
original lunch stop, but unfortunately was booked for 
the day. The tour then passed by more breathtaking, 
beautiful homes along the coastal route and up toward 
York, passing by the Stage Neck Inn (a great restau-
rant for another trip), and yes, of course more ocean 
front views! Our route then wound by York Beach and 
up toward the Nubble Lighthouse. Yes, more beautiful 
homes along the ocean by the lighthouse, all leading 
the tour group to the end of our tour at Fox’s Lobster 
House. The restaurant provided ocean views for all, 
as JANE took over the best seating in the restaurant. Local seafood was enjoyed by all, most notably lobster 

and chowders for all tastes.

The return trip provided the opportunity for each Jag to 
stop at Stonewall Kitchen, When Pigs Fly Bakery extraor-
dinaire, and/or many of the Kittery Outlets. 

The memorial to 17th century explorer John 
Smith.

The tour stops to take in the beauty of the restored Went-
worth by the Sea.

For more Lobster Tour photos 
see page 14.

Memorial Bridge treated some of the tour to a “pause” as the drawbridge 
raised to allow a boat to pass.
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More Scenic Shots from the Lobster Tour

This page above: High tide and clear blue skies, 
what more could one ask of an autumn day at 
the seacoast? Left: The view of Nubble Light 
from the restaurant parking lot. Below: Some 
artists take advantage of the excellent weather.

Opposite page clockwise from top left: Curious 
residents venture out to gaze at Dave Moulton’s 
F-Type. Nubble Light, one of the many-photo-
graphed lighthouses in Maine. Cats in the rear-
view and cats up ahead, must be a JANE tour! 
David Rardin, who is always smiling, chauffers 
wife Donita and four-legged “child” Phoebe in 

their XK8.
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How the Early Bird Caught the Worm

By George Parker, photos courtesy of Bill Tracy

The girl at the British Airways check-in was surprised. “But sir, this ticket is for a flight tomorrow, not today. 
You’re here a day early.” Our premature traveler was none other than Bill Tracy, whose adventure with a 
C-Type I chronicled in a previous article for these pages. And Bill was no less amazed than she was. How 
could he have done that?  Bill had spent the previous week or so traveling around the UK visiting suppliers 
and customers for his vintage Jaguar parts business.  Somehow, inexplicably, he had lost track of time and 
arrived at Heathrow a full day early!  What to do now?  There must be some way to do something productive 
with an extra 24 hours. But what?

Then Bill thought of Adrian Hamilton, son of Duncan Hamilton (famous Jaguar driver in the 1950s and win-
ner at Le Mans), who had a shop in Bagshot, England, where he sold cars.  And Bagshot was only about 15 
miles from Heathrow.  A good way to spend that bonus time would be to check out Adrian’s shop and see 
what interesting cars he had for sale.  So Bill headed for Bagshot in a rental car to see what new automotive 
adventure might await.

That new adventure turned out to be 
Lightweight E-Type registration number 
5114WK.  This car was one of three that 
Briggs Cunningham raced at Le Mans in 
1963.  It was DNF in that race, though 
its bonnet did finish the race on one of 
the other Lightweights!  It was subse-
quently crashed heavily at Silverstone, 
then beautifully restored to its original 
condition.  When Bill arrived at Adrian’s 
it was there, and for sale!  Not only was it 
for sale, but Adrian suggested that since 
it was originally owned and raced by an 
American, Briggs Cunningham, it should 
go back to America!  Bill couldn’t resist 
that argument and bought it on the spot!  
Part of the deal was that Adrian would 
arrange for air shipment to New York and 

make arrangements for a broker to get it through customs.  So it turned out that being early at Heathrow had 
paid off in a way that Bill had never expected!

About a couple weeks after making his way back to his home in Virginia the call from the broker came. “Mr 
Tracy, your car is ready for pickup at Kennedy Airport.”  After a quick trip to the airport and back, 5114WK 
was safely in his driveway and Bill was the happy owner of a very unique Jaguar ... only 12 ever built (up until 
recently!).  For those readers unfamiliar with the Lightweights, it had some very interesting features.  Even 
the engine block was aluminum to save weight.  Jaguar recommended that it be raced with the hardtop in 
place to help stiffen the aluminum body structure.  It had an oil cooler for the rear differential driven by an SU 
fuel pump, and the oil radiator can be seen in the accompanying photo under the tail of the car.  That small 
triangular piece just behind the front wheels, which can be seen in the photos, is to compensate for the curve 
of the body and to comply with Le Mans rules that required a specified portion of the perimeter of the wheel 
to be covered.  And it had Lucas fuel injection rather than the triple Webers usually fitted to Jaguar race cars.

Other Musings

Lightweight E-Type 5114WK as Bill saw it in Adrian’s shop.
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Even though the car had been nicely 
restored, Bill wasn’t satisfied with the 
paint, so he decided to strip it down 
and repaint it himself.  But this time it 
wouldn’t be red!  He wanted to make 
sure it was as close to original livery 
as possible.  He didn’t think that the 
white was a problem, but the blue stripe 
was.  Exactly what shade of blue should 
it be?  He thought that the best way 
to find out was to talk to the original 
owner, Briggs Cunningham.  But the 
call to Briggs was unproductive.  Briggs 
didn’t know of any specific paint code, 
so Bill had to wing it.  Since he couldn’t 
get any paint data, Bill tried another 
subject.  He knew that the Le Mans 
winning XKC051, sans bodywork, was in the Cunningham museum.  Since he knew how to get a new body 
built in the UK, he proposed a trade, the 5114WK for Briggs’s XKC051.  But Briggs rejected that proposal.

With the repaint complete, the fun began.  Bill took the car to local shows, then decided to do some racing.  
He showed the car at Road Atlanta and raced it there.  He also raced it at Moroso, near Palm Beach.  Walter 
Hill was also at Moroso with his Lightweight CUT7, and Bill had the opportunity to race him with 5114WK.  But 
it wasn’t an even match.  Bill’s car was built for Le Mans, and in order to save weight it didn’t have a brake 
servo.  Hill’s CUT7 did, so he could go deeper into the turns.  Bill could keep up with him on the straights, but 
lost in the turns.

After a couple of years of showing and racing, Bill’s Lightweight E suffered the same fate as his C-Type ... time 
to sell to help fund Bill’s retirement in sunny Florida.  He took it to an auction in Auburn, Indiana, and although 
it didn’t sell in the auction it was an after-auction sale.  Time now to move on to the next automotive adventure!

Bill’s Lightweight after restoration. Note the oil radiator on the underside and the triangular 
piece required by Le Mans rules to cover enough of the perimeter of the wheel.

5114WK as seen from the front after its restoration.
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• Restoring XK model Jaguars for 40 years.

• Finest upholstery available.

• Our mail order upholstery kits have all the parts, 
    even the hard to make ones and they fit; 
    backed up by toll free installation support.

• Extensive Parts selection with mail order world-wide.

• Sensible mechanical and performance upgrades.

• We also work with many other European marques.

Bassett’s
PO Box 245 Wyoming, Rhode Island 02898, USA

Tel: +1-401-539-3010 • E-mail: jagwillie@bassettsinc.com 

www.bassettsinc.com
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S A L E S               *               S E R V I C E               *               R E S T O R A T I O N

M   O   T   O   R   C   A   R   S
I N C O R P O R A T E D

333 Cooke Street       *       Plainville, CT  06062

1959 Jaguar MK IX
     Fully restored and an absolutely stunner. Gorgeous two tone silver with black, new stainless, full new 
leather interior kit. Runs and drives unbelievably. Truly a phenomenal investment especially with our well 

below market price of only $45,000. Must see in person to appreciate this classic collectible.
     

Motorcars Incorporated.  Jaguar Sales, Service, and Restoration since 1977.  800-899-1055
For multiple pictures and other inventory:  www.motorcarsinc.com.

We Specialize In
XKE·XJ6·XJS Parts

· New · Used
· Remanufactured

Also Give Us a Call
For Your Vintage

Racing Needs

Terry’s Jaguar Parts
5850 Stadium Drive

Kalamazoo, MI 49009

For information & catalog:
Call 800-851-9438 or Fax 618-438-2371

On the web at
www.terrysjag.com
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Classified Ads
Dates in parentheses indicate the issue in which the ad first appeared.  Classifieds are also available on our website at www.j-a-n-e.org, 
where they are updated as they come in, so check there often for new arrivals!  Classified ads are free for JANE members and $15 per inser-
tion for non-members.  All ads will expire after three issues unless renewed!

You can easily place, change, renew, or remove your ad online at the JANE website!  Or contact Carl Hanson, 40 Springs Road, Bedford, MA 
01730, phone 781-275-2707, or E-mail chansonjag@aol.com.  Send text and photos via email, or by mail for free scanning service.  Non-
members may make checks payable to “JANE, Ltd.” at the address above or remit via PayPal to sales@jcna.com.

Cars For Sale

Cars/Parts Wanted
Car Wanted: E-type & XK's - Running or Not. I am looking for XKE's and XK's in any condi-
tion. Will travel. Please call or email me at 617-838-3728. Ad placed by R. Crook. Phone: 
617-838-3728. Email: crookjag@comcast.net. (9/13)

Parts For Sale
CLASSIC JAGUAR PARTS - Buying and selling Jaguar parts for XKs, E-Types, and Saloon 
models.  Please contact John Brady (781-454-9706, jbrady5282@aol.com) or Tom Brady 
(617-901-6988, tbrady312@aol.com) for our current parts/price list or if you are interested in 
selling  parts or tools.  Interested in large and small lots.  Located in Bedford and Brockton, 
MA.     (8/09)

Set of 4 Winter Wheels & Tires - XJR 2004 4 Winter HanKook Icebear 245/45 R 18 100R 
tires mounted on Tire Rack chrome wheels purchased with 2004 Jaguar XJR + 20 flat lugnuts 
- STILL FOR SALE!! REDUCED TO MOVE!!    Location: Wayside Inn Road, Framingham, 
MA 01701 ;   Price: $350 obo .  Ad placed by Richard D Gill .  Phone: 508-788-0026. E-Mail: 
RIKI4455@aol.com.   (1/09)

Steering wheel for E-Type, 13.5 inch diameter. Complete for installation, smaller than 
standard wheel allowing for more room in cockpit. Asking $150 OBO Ad placed by Allen 
Liberman. Phone 617-817-5012. Email libs999@hotmail.com. Located in Newton, MA. (3/13) 

Miscellaneous
Women’s “Jaguar Essence” Silk Scarf - This scarf 
makes a wonderful gift for a lady Jaguar lover’s birthday, 
anniversary, holiday, etc. Purchase includes wrapping 
in heavy-weight gold striped tissue paper and secured 
with a Scarfsense gold foil seal.  Order online at http://
scarfsense.com/collection/jaguar-essence.  Call me 
should you have any questions.  Location: National 
Delivery.  $67.95.  Ad placed by Kathy Gorbach.  Phone:  
508-277-2737.  Email: kgorbach@yahoo.com.  (4/12)

JAGUAR COLLECTIBLES - I Buy, Sell and Trade Jaguar Toys, Models, DieCast, Posters, 
Manuals, Books, Brochures, EJAG Mag...more and much more.  Location: Southampton, 
New York. Visit us on eBay as XK140CAT Ad placed by S. Ring. Phone: 631-259-2604. 
Email: basicnyc@aol.com. (9/13)

1985 Series III XJ6 - Dark Grey, 11,800 
original miles.  Purchased this car new, it has 
never been exposed to the rain. Location: 
New Bedford, MA. Price $22,500. Ad placed 
by Susan Forgue Weiner. Phone: 508-992-
1270 Email: swlang@lxblaw.com. (7/15-9/15)

1971 Series III E-Type - Price reduced! 
2-door coupe. V12, manual gearbox, 52,572 
miles, new tires, many spare parts.  Regency 
Red with black interior.  This car has won 
many JCNA trophies as best in class. $50,000. 
Ad placed by Ben Sava, 43 Windmill Lane, 
Arlington, MA.  Phone: 781-641-0507. (12/14)

1973 Series IIIE-Type OTS -  5.3L, same owner for 20 
years, beautiful paint & interior, 2001, 2012, just had 
major service in 2015 by Brookline Jaguar, all awards, 
maintenance records available, specific manuals, 
charts, diagrams, etc. go with car. Asking $100,000. 
Location: Brookline, MA. Ad placed by Sanda O’Brien. 
Email: sanda.obrien@comcast.net. Phone:  617-899-
5070. (8/15)

1968 E-Type OTS - Beige, brown cloth top, 
beige interior. JDHT certificate. Converted to 
covered headlights & triple SU’s. New paint 
over straight body, good shut lines, new 
weather stripping. 
Excellent chrome front & rear, original chrome 
doors & wind screen, very good. Chrome 
wire wheels, red line tires, spare included. 
Seats, soft & supple, no rips or tears, rugs 

good. Starts easily runs strong and cool. Some 
Interior trim scuffed & worn. Door panels good. Alloy radiator. 
No squeaks or rattles, very solid. A/C car, not installed but included. Modern radio. Price 
$105,000. Ad placed by Ray Suchta. Email: rsuchta@verizon.net. (8/15-10/15)
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1-800-875-5247 | www.welshent.com

- New Parts

- Used Parts

- Rebuilt Parts

- 100,000 sq ft facility

- Orders placed before

  3 pm ship that dayThe largest independent retailer of new, used 
& rebuilt Jaguar spares since 1965

Proud supporter of the JCNA
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Hagerty specializes in collector cars and their adopted 
parents. Both deserve pampering – care and expertise 
you won’t find in the practices of general insurance 
companies. Call your local Hagerty agent below for a 
consultation. The doctor is always in.

BECAUSE BABIES

SPECIALISTS
need

  Classic Car Insurance 

Michael A. Bernier

5 Coliseum Avenue
Suite 303
Nashua, NH 03063

603.943.7257
F 603.943.7259

michael@mallardinsurance.com

Mallard Insurance
Auto • Home • Life • Business

5 Coliseum Avenue
Suite 303
Nashua, NH 03063

603.943.7257
F 603.943.7259

michael@mallardinsurance.com
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The new classic

Jaguar Peabody 
247 Newbury Street
Peabody, MA 01960
www.jaguarpeabody.com 
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Place
Stamp
Here

Mailing Label

 Jaguar Association of New England
329 Ross Corner Rd • Shapleigh, ME  04076


